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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission 

Minutes of theTechnology Subcommittee Meeting Held August 19, 2008

In attendance:

	Committee Members Present
	Others Present

	T. Keen, Chair
	B. Angstadt
	S. Hollenbeck

	R. Baldwin
	B. Coleman
	N. Hudson

	K. Blessing
	T. Coleman
	S. Kepfer

	N. Callaway
	K. Foskey
	

	R. Sterling
	
	

	B. Vanderwende
	
	

	
	
	

	Committee Members Absent
	
	

	C. West
	
	

	Ex-Officios Present
	
	

	W. Rohrer, Jr.
	
	



This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman T. Keen called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., and welcomed everyone in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes:

Minutes of August 05, 2008 meeting were not yet available.

Discussion and Action Items:
Review and Act on Nutrient Management Plan Reimbursement Structure

B. Rohrer explained that the Plan Structure needs to be changed for reasons of efficiency and maintenance. He outlined the following observations and considerations:

· Law requirements and plan limitations

· Soil samples can be no more than three (3) years old

· Phase-in began in 2003 and was completed in 2007; the program is now in its second year of 100% implementation

· Interests and requirements to be addressed in restructuring the Planning Program

· Based on Nitrogen and Phosphorus runoff

· Market-based uses for Potassium and other nutrients; primarily to increase agronomic yields

· Goal is to balance an environmental nutrient management plan that is also an agronomic nutrient management plan

· If there is a “hybrid” plan that can address both facets, the question becomes how to pay for it

· Should the program reimburse for only the environmental facet and make the farmer and grower responsible for the cost of the agronomic portion? 

· Some farmers want a plan that addresses only what the law requires; they have no need for an agronomic plan

· At least half of the farmers want a production-based nutrient management plan 

· About 60% receive a three-year nutrient management plan, while the other 40% get annual plans

B. Coleman explained the following:

· The purpose of a nutrient management plan is to reduce the use of Nitrogen and Phosphorus

· 99% of cropland in Delaware has had at least one nutrient management plan

· Plans can be written by either public planners (10-12%) or private consultants (88-90%)

· The Commission reimburses farmers for costs associated with private consultant plans

· The present reimbursement structure has been in place since 2004, when the graduated rate was placed into effect (rates go down after 500,000 acres)

· Most current nutrient management plans need only updates and minor revisions (environmental portion; not yields, bushels per acre, nor the production side of the plans)

OPTION ONE 

· Don’t change anything – keep everything structured as it is now

· Average cost - $4.84 for a three-year plan, or $1.61 for an annual plan

OPTION TWO

· Explore totally restructuring the rate plan for reimbursement to address cost of existing plans, and to allow for new nutrient management plans

· Farmers would have reimbursements for varied BMPs, tests, etc. to better manage the application of nutrients

· For example: tissues samples, PSNTs, stalk nitrate 

· A lot of these types of tests are already covered by NRCS programs and Conservation District programs

· Have to be careful not to replicate those programs already available to farmers

· Annual soil testing, therefore, is a viable option for reimbursement

· Golf courses already have, and choose to use this option

· One sample not to exceed twenty acres; same as existing sample rate

· Reimbursement rate would be $30.50 per sample

· $7 per sample – lab fees; $16 per sample – labor, mobilization, travel time; $7.50 – administrative fees 

OPTION THREE

· Reduce plan rates while increasing the soil sample frequency

· Current rates are based on one sample every three years; if soil sample frequency is increased, the reimbursement would be based per sample and would include both a minimum number of samples as well as a cap on the number of samples eligible for reimbursement

· PSNTs, stalk tests, and other tests could possibly be incorporated into this option; but NRCS already reimburses for some of these tests under Tier II or III within their 590 standards. It would be in the best interest of the program to avoid any overlaps in reimbursement because they are difficult to manage

· Similar in structure to what some of the golf courses use

· 3-year plan, periodic soil sampling (provided everything is going well with no complaints from either side)

· Low risk farms could continue to use the plan that has always worked for them, pulling soil samples periodically as needed

· The following criterion would be used to qualify a farm for this option:

· The farm has a nutrient balance

· The farmer would file a notice of intent, or application

· The farm must have been covered by a nutrient management plan for at least three years

· The cropland must have an fiv of 150 or less

T. Keen questioned if a farmer with 500 acres has 50 acres that are above fiv of 150 is prohibited from using this option. K. Blessing stated that he would like to know the answer as well, because some farmers till 20 or 30 fields, so in all likelihood, some would be of a higher fiv.  B. Rohrer answered that this discussion is preliminary, and those types of questions have not been answered. T. Keen suggested that as a way around a target fiv, perhaps a Phosphorus Site Index could be used. Also, B. Coleman pointed out that 60% of current plans are three-year plans, while 40% are one-year plans.

· The farm must exhibit low runoff toward streams

· The farmer must be nutrient management certified, and must keep nutrient management records, and file an annual report

Toward the end of the Subcommittee discussion, it was decided that a pilot program could be put together, perhaps with five farmers or so, to explore Option Three. It was also determined that the program could use an application, but not a Notice of Intent.

OPTION FOUR

· Mirror the efforts put forth for golf courses. 

· Identify low risks and performance measures; simplify the nutrient management plan, pay for soil samples and give the farmer a simplified plan for a low risk farming operation

· Under this option, the farmer would be required to do the following:

· Incorporate nutrients into the soil (12-inches deep), unless using no-till or other approved practices

T. Keen and K. Blessing pointed out that 12-inches deep is way too deep. K. Blessing stated that most of the time, it is just a couple of inches deep. More like 2 to 4-inches, not 12. Further, T. Keen added that the rule of thumb is that the incorporation rate is half the depth of tilling.

· Plant cover crops in off seasons

· There must be 25-foot vegetative buffer near streams, ditches, etc.

· Soil samples must be pulled at least every three years

· There must be an annual nutrient balance for the farm (particularly for an AFO)

· Manure generation, handling, application must be recorded

· Must maintain nutrient management certification, demonstrating good faith and professional practices

B. Rohrer explained that pulling of soil samples would still be at the discretion of the plan writer, but that a lot of the recommendations and rates would be based on past plans. Therefore, a report may not be generated each year, but valid soil samples would still need to be taken and it could still be defined as an adequate nutrient management plan as far as requirements of the nutrient management law.

K. Foskey (Sussex Conservation District) pointed out:

· Most District plans are three-year plans

· They use best 4 of 7, manure planning (incorporating manure, fertilizer, etc.

· Based on soil tests, District plans address Nitrogen, Phosphorus, lime and potash

· District plans are also production plans 

B. Rohrer asked for comments from the Subcommittee:

K. Blessing is not satisfied with the status quo as it is now. He feels farmers should have options available to them and that frequent soil test, tissue analysis and sampling of manures according to farm plans will be beneficial. He feels that the Commission should look to pay for tests that are aligned with the goals of the program.

B. Vanderwende would also like to see more frequent sampling. He feels that soil profiles change more rapidly than seen in a three-year sampling. He understands also that annual samples would cost the program more than three-year samples.

T. Keen pointed out that plan writers are being overpaid to pull samples just once every three years and writing three-year plans. He mentioned that if a three-year plan is being written with just one set of soil samples, perhaps the Commission should lower the rate of reimbursement for that three-year plan.

B. Coleman pointed out that only about 10 percent of plans written are written by public consultants, with the other 90 percent being written by private consultants.

B. Rohrer added that no matter what timeframe is to be used, that sampling could not be paid on a per-acre basis, it would have to be paid on a per-sample basis. He added that perhaps the best approach would be to begin with a voluntary, or pilot program.

T. Keen expressed concern that such a structure would cause an increased workload on an already stretched staff.

B. Rohrer agreed that it would increase the workload, but that it is possible.

B. Coleman pointed out that such a strategy exists for the golf courses and turf folks. He explained that not much changes with those types of operations beyond writing the first plan. They are also reimbursed at a per-sample rate, so the formula does already exist.

B. Rohrer urged the Subcommittee to make any recommendations to the Full Commission by the October Full Commission Meeting, so that any incoming applications for assistance are not delayed. 

Tom Coleman: “I think the yearly soil samples are extremely important, with the price of fertilizer, with manure tightening up. To extract the most amount of fertility of phosphorus, nitrogen and potassium from the soil, you’ve got to keep your pHs at a level that allows the land to extract the nutrients. I’d really like to see something where you almost reward the growers that are sampling, or asking for samples every year. Not to tie it into you have to jump through this hoop or that hoop. If you maintain your three-year program, and add an addendum to it that if you were soil testing every year, to maximize what you are withdrawing from the soils, that there would be an additional payment for soil samples if you are updating that plan based upon the soil samples that you are taking. You could make it pretty easy, you could keep your three-year plan the way it is. You could say if you want to take soil tests every year and also update that plan based upon the new soil tests, we will pay this in addition to our standard program. You could maintain everything the way it is and just add that type of program. I think that would be pretty advantageous to the growers with fertilizer pricing the way it is. Try to let them maximize what they have in the soil this year. If you have an fiv of 150 and a pH of 5.3, you aren’t extracting any Phosphorus. I think it would give the growers an opportunity to manage what they do have in their soils instead of purchasing fertilizers.”

T. Keen: “Tom, I understand what you are saying, but I don’t think our planning budget would allow that; would it, Bill?”

B. Rohrer: “You are saying, go with our standard rate? If you look at 1,000 acres, it’s $1.30 per acre. If you are writing a three-year plan, it’s $3.90 an acre. On top of that, you would pay for additional soil samples? Right now, that rate is designed to cover the cost of the plan and at least one sample within that three-year period, per twenty acres.”

T. Keen: “Doesn’t it state in the law that a sample has to be taken every twenty acres or less?”

B. Rohrer: “A soil sample needs to represent twenty acres. Typically, we take the entire farm, divide it by twenty, and make sure; unless we see a plan that’s consistently thirty-five acres or thirty acres per sample.”

T. Keen: “Tom, it’s also been a concern a lot for the Commission, if we go back to the legislative body and try to change this law, we’re going to come back with something that you won’t even know what you’ve seen, and you’re not going to like it at all. So, we’re trying to keep it where the law is, and work within that, rather than to go back to the legislative body and ask them to change it.”

Tom Coleman: “The only thing is, the last comment I have is…one of the customers I do a plan for is one of the ones the EPA came in and checked. And I don’t think we want to loosen up or give the appearance that we’re making a laxer type nutrient management plan than we already have. I feel pretty strong about that. Maybe there isn’t money available in the budget to pay for extra soil samples.”

B. Rohrer: “What you just presented, Tom, as far as adding the $30 per sample to the second and third year soil samples…if you add that to our base rate, that would be an additional $3 per acre.”

Tom Coleman: “I am not saying you would have to pay the $30 per sample. Most of my customers are soil sampling every year and are spending far more than what you are paying. Any assistance at all would be appreciated; it doesn’t have to be $30 a sample. It could be the cost of the soil sample.” 

B. Rohrer: “Just the analytical cost?”

T. Keen: “I think something we plan writers need to look at, is if you make some type of adjustment to lower the rate on the guy that pulls samples once every three years and writes a three-year plan, and up the rate on the guys that are conscientious and sample every year, if a lot them bailed and said we’re going to the Conservation District for a three-year plan, does the District have the personnel to…”

Tom Coleman: “Are we getting away from what the program was designed to do; which is to come up with a basic plan, and anything that grower wants to do in addition to (inaudible). Maybe we should take that grower and let him look more toward the EQIP program which is in a tier structure and any additional steps that he takes is compensated through the EQIP program in a tier structure. I just don’t know if maybe we’re losing sight of what the program was designed to do. And that was to come up with a basic plan at a reasonable price. I don’t know if I go beyond the call of duty or not, but just to say that a plan writer writes that three-year plan and has no further contact with the grower is not my case. I have people calling me once a week; once every other week, wanting advice, a continuous update of the plan throughout the growing season.”

T. Keen: “I guess my biggest concern is…I’m a taxpayer and I don’t want somebody taking advantage of the situation. I think the way it’s written now, for instance, if you did 1,000 acres at the reimbursement of $4.84 or whatever it is, over a three-year period…that comes to $4,880. You could go in there and pull those samples in two days time easy, probably a day if you don’t have to load up and move and all that. But, let’s say you have 2 days to pull the soil samples, you ought to be able to write the plan in a day, even 2 days to write the plan. So you’ve got a total of 8 days, and you’ve got $4,880. Somebody would be well paid if that’s the way they went. I don’t know for sure if it’s happening, but I feel it’s our responsibility to the taxpayers of the State of Delaware that we do everything that we can to make sure that that doesn’t happen.”

T. Coleman: “I agree with what’s been said. It was my understanding that you were going to make some changes. I thought you were going to make it beneficial to the environment and the producer. I thought you were looking at increasing the PSNTs and others. But, I agree that that could come from EQIP and the tier program.”

B. Coleman: “That was what we talked about when Bill and I first sat down. But, I called a bunch of agronomists and they said that if you start including PSNTs and others, EQIP does that too and there will be a real risk of people double dipping and it will be very difficult to control.”

B. Rohrer: “Well, let me ask NRCS…do you pay for additional soil samples? That’s why we focused on soil samples.”

S. Kepfer: “We could easily add that to our 09 program. It’s to get better nutrient management, and you would definitely get it with soil samples every year.”

R. Baldwin: “Kip, I would like to hear what you have to say about the Districts.”

K. Foskey: “Right now, the EQIP program, the way it’s set up…talk about the tier system. There has been more and more emphasis on that through the private consultants. Going through EQIP, the payments have been substantial enough that people have gone into it. We’ve seen our acres dip some. I don’t think we have had to turn away too many. If we get the Chesapeake Bay money, there will be even more money for it so, there will be a substantial amount of money available for people who want to go to tier 2, tier 3. At the District, we provide the basic plan. Over and above that is paid for by EQIP or the producers are intended to take it on themselves.”

N. Hudson: “If I had to make a comment, I would agree with Tom on both points that he made. I guess probably what I want to say more than anything else is if it ain’t broke, don’t fix it.”

T. Keen: “Well I don’t know that it’s broke, but I just have a problem with that loophole that’s in it. I think that we need to do whatever we can do to close that up. So, I guess what this Committee is hearing from you guys is that you don’t have a problem penalizing the guys that doing the 1 at a time three-year plan, but reward the guys that are pulling soil samples every year. Is that what you are telling us?”

N. Hudson: “Nothing would make me happier than to go to an annual soil sample with all my clients. Compensation is the issue.”

T. Coleman: “My input on that would be a soil sample, annually, is the cheapest investment we can make today.”

B. Vanderwende: “I think on that same line, with the cost of inputs today, it’s much more important today than it was five years ago.”

T. Keen: “We’ve written a couple of three-year plans, but they were on parks and that type of thing that were just grassland and they weren’t over-fertilizing to begin with. In fact, they weren’t putting any fertilizer on but they had to have a plan. On our agronomic and production side, we just absolutely refuse to write them, a three-year plan.”

After discussion which centered around the expected positive effect of annual soil samples, B. Rohrer stated that according to present law, the Commission cannot require annual soil samples. S. Kepfer suggested that NRCS could use anticipated Chesapeake Bay funding to set up a pilot program for 2009 in a couple of sub-watersheds in the Nanticoke Watershed, and that it could be discussed during the NRCS meeting taking place on August 20, 2008. An existing practice cannot be reimbursed through EQIP, but creative rules could remedy that. T. Keen expressed concern that the planning program cannot support annual soil sample incentives financially. Fiscal liability is a risk. Another risk would be that those farmers that already pull samples annually would submit claims first, meaning that those farmers that pull annually for incentive-based reimbursement may go without assistance; therefore, behaviors will not have changed anyway. It was suggested that the program pay the three-year plan in one-year increments. R. Baldwin pointed out that the Commission does not have the authority to do that. The Commission has the authority to require a three-year plan and the expectation has been that beyond that, the grower pays. It was suggested that the Commission leave things as they are, encouraging annual samples in Best Management Practices, and also encouraging the use of EQIP and other public funding. B. Rohrer reiterated that the intention was not to change the requirements of a plan, only to provide some additional incentives to encourage annual soil testing. K. Foskey pointed out that a farmer cannot be reimbursed under the tier structure for the same tier in subsequent years. So, if he is reimbursed under Tier I in 2008, he must move to Tier II nutrient management to become eligible for funding in 2009 and so on. K. Blessing mentioned that he values annual soil samples because they validate what is happening in the soil at the farm level. But at the same time, he understands that funding is not there to reimburse for all annual soil samples. T. Keen agreed that the farmers that pull annual samples should not be in the same pool as those that only pull three-year samples. He also mentioned that the high cost of nutrients such as potash may help to encourage annual sampling. 

Ultimately, the Subcommittee decided to leave the program as it is, but agreed to encourage participation in EQIP and other programs that already exist. B. Angstadt pointed out that within the 590 standards, there is room to use three-year samplings and to stipulate new funding for one-year sampling. S. Kepfer agreed, and said that they can go more restrictive in funding, not less restrictive.

Review and Act on Phosphorus Reduction BMPs

B. Rohrer directed the Subcommittee to look at a handout which outlined all EQIP practices used in Delaware and said that discussion would revolve around them. He said that funding is mainly from Chesapeake Bay and Farm Bill and that the emphasis is ag runoff. The goal of the discussion is to outline BMPs that can be recommended to NRCS for funding. He recommended the following:

· 340 – cover crops

· 393 – filter strips along ditches and sensitive areas

· 634 – manure transfer

· B. Angstadt pointed out the manure transfer does not mean the same thing to the Commission and NRCS. According to NRCS, manure transfer is on-farm transfer. So, according to this standard, funding is for structures, pipelines, cleaning out of pipelines, etc. But, 633 – waste utilization might be more applicable to transport issues. 

· 590 – nutrient management

· 391 – riparian forest buffer

· 587 – structure for water controls

· 657 – wetland restoration

Some other BPS that he feels should be looked at are:

· Non application of manure to fields within a farm that have a high Phosphorus soil level or a high-indexed soil area

· Windrowing 

· Bagging systems for temporary storage 

· Water control structures and wetland design

· Litter management services – approach generators to sign a contract. The service takes care of all crust outs, cleanouts, etc. Effectively, the litter never touches the ground. T. Keen believes this approach would penalize the farmers in Delaware that need the nutrients from litter. 

· Nutrient efficiency for commercial fertilizer

B. Angstadt would like to see an alternative use incentive, such as a program in Maryland where farmers with fiv of greater than 150 cannot apply litter to their farm. The incentive would help to defray the cost of replacement nutrients. 

B. Vanderwende would like to see irrigation systems added to the list.  S. Kepfer said that NRCS cannot fund new systems, they can only fund retrofit; however, future funding would depend on new laws and regulations. 

B. Rohrer concluded that he would not establish manure transfer or waste utilization as priorities because of their duplicate meanings. 

Public Comments:  
NONE
Next Meeting:
NONE

Adjournment:
Chairman Keen adjourned the meeting at 8:50 p.m.
Approved,

Tony Keen, Chair 
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